Correspondence with Prof S. Subramaniam, President, Bhuvana Foundation

Dear Anil,

Thanks for persisting and writing to us. I appreciate your assistance and your willingness to help us. 

At the outset I am a bit confused by the organizational structure of Asha. I had approached ASHA Atlanta (corresponded with Sriram Subramaniam) last year and sometime later one of the volunteers from Chennai did a site visit of the school (I believe that his name is Rajaram). His assessment which is on the website states that the school was in the early stages of becoming organized and we were asked to re-apply later.  I am not sure if you received his report and if indeed you are responding to his comments regarding the Asha-Vidya Vanam report. In any event, if you can clarify as to who we should be talking to, it will be helpful. 

On another note, since neither the school nor the parent Bhuvana foundation has tax exempt status, I had asked him if Asha could act as a conduit for funds until we get our papers in order here. I did not hear from him and I will welcome a response from you. 

I have asked Prema Rangachary to respond, point by point to your questions since she in the trenches on a daily basis and knows the day to day working of the school.  She can also give you the development of the curriculum, which was adapted from the Rural School curriculum that was first proposed by Mr.P. Rao from Rishi Valley school. The novelty in the Vidya Vanam is that Prema Rangachary has adapted the Risi Valley Rural education curriculum and made the curriculum bilingual with the children learning both English and Tamil from the first grade. She will give you a detailed reply on this matter also the training program for the teachers as to the methods used to develop and mature their language skills. 

I should also add that the school was formally opened in October and the children will have moved in by this week into the new class rooms and therefore we felt that a second site visit will be welcome either before the school term ends in April or after the school opens in June. Most the structures to support a student body of 100- 125 children will be done and we are planning to add 4 large class rooms by the middle of this year, (construction to begin in March and will be completed by June).

As you can well imagine our needs are many. Since most of the infrastructure needs are complete (or that we anticipate completion) our needs are in areas are obtaining adequate funds to train, retain and support our teachers. In addition we are planning to introduce noon lunch program for which we are seeking grant support. These are two broad areas that I can think of and Prema Rangachary is likely to come up with additional needs as the school expands from the current 40 children to 100 by June.

I am available on my cell at any time to discuss this issue, I will also have Rangachary write to on this as well. Also if you can cc me on the correspondence that will also ensure that the matters are addressed in a timely manner. You can also visit our web site www.vidyavanam.org. 

Sincerely,

Subramaniam Sriram
Correspondence with Mrs. Prema Rangachary, Secretary/Founder, Vidya Vanam

(1) Has Vidya Vanam received FCRA approval? What is your current FCRA status?

Bhuvana foundation has not received FCRA approval as yet. We have applied for permission to receive specified amounts of foreign currency for the current year. We anticipate getting approval within the next three months. 

This avenue is available for a period of 3 years before an organization can apply for a permanent FCRA status.

(2) I was looking at the budgetary requirements - the building expansion has been budgeted at Rs. 25L for this year. Does the 3-phase plan involve modifications to the existing pucca structure only or does it involve new construction as well? 

At the moment the Bhuvana foundation has raised money from family and friends for phase II project of the building (see web site vidyavanam.org, under facilities). Construction has begun and we anticipate the structure to be completed by July '08. We are not currently planning phase III since we do not know the needs for the school.  Our focus now it to ensure that we have funds for our annual recurring expenses, such as teachers salary and the nutrition program. We will redo the budget for Asha accordingly, but would like some guidance from you in this regard. 



(3) Can you give an update of the current operational status of the Vidya Vanam school? (i.e.: Have classes commenced? What is the current enrollment level? What is the current approximate monthly budget the school is working on? Any other project updates etc.) 

Vidya Vanam now is functioning from the hostel premises of tribal children run by Aim for Seva. Although the school building are completed and ready to be occupied, additional infrastructure, such as an appropriate fencing, water and toilet facilities are currently being completed. We believe that we may be able to enter the new premises by March. Since the school will close for the summer by the first week of April, we may continue to hold the school at the hostel and move at the beginning of the next academic year. We have 45 students enrolled, and given the number of enquiries for admission we anticipate easily doubling the enrollment. Also, the four room class room (phase II  building) will be ready and will provide room for the increase in the number of students. 

The budget for recurring expenses for the present year was 25000/= per month. However, it should be noted that we have not provided food or snacks for the children this year. Hence, we anticipate an increase in operational costs to double for the next year.


(4) What other NGO's has Bhuvana Foundation approached/ associated with for the Vidya Vanam project (for donations/collaboration etc).

We have not approached any other NGO for funding so far. The donors to the Bhuvana foundation have been family and friends.

(5) What is the role of the AIM for Seva organization in this project? (Other than your association with the Balwadi program and AIM for Seva's donation of school land).
AIM for Seva has provided a long term lease on the land. In addition AIM for Seva has committed to provide start up funds that will be spread over three years. These funds have allowed us to bear the costs of establishing the infrastructural needs of the school and also pay for some of the recurring costs. The rest of the money has been raised by the Bhuvana foundation. 

(6) How do you, in your role as Secretary of Bhuvana Foundation, maintain project oversight? Do you frequently travel from Chennai to Coimbatore to supervise the project activities? 

My base is in Chennai. I spend close from 2-3 weeks in Annaikatty, every month overseeing the teachers, developing a monthly plan for the children and also ensuring that the construction is going according to plans. I have been fortunate that members of the AIM for Seva have been helpful in making sure that the building contractors are on schedule and have taken care of the daily and routine issues pertaining to the school. Also, the husband of one of the teachers has taken over the fiscal issues of payment of the contractors with extraordinary diligence that has ensured that there is  no wastage of money and resources. 

(7) It was very interesting to read about your teaching methods - particularly the thematic modules and enrichment/remedial cards etc. What is the source of these learning materials - where do you (plan to) procure these from? Also, where can I find more information about the Rural Education Council of India's recommended methods that you have referred to in your proposal? 

The government of Tamil Nadu has initiated a scheme for teaching primary classes. With help of the Rishi Valley school rural centre the government has evolved activity based cards to be used in government schools, which is similar to the Telugu cards introduced in the rural schools around Rishi Valley. This system has found favour in other states as well. The learning material is the proprietary of the Sarva Siksha Abigyan of Tamil Nadu, a body of the government for promoting education in the rural India. The material covers Tamil, Mathematics and Environmental science. With my experience in primary teaching and interaction with other tribal schools that follow alternate methodology we have evolved learning material that is bilingual and covers the material that has been made for regional languages.

I have attended the work shops at Rishi Valley and also got the kit evolved by Tamil Nadu. The training that I have received along with resources which I have gathered over years I have designed a bilingual package for elementary education.  This package is in some way unique, since it has not been in use elsewhere. However, there are other tribal schools from other parts of India who are interested in incorporating this learning package for their school. 

The schools in India are either in the vernacular or English medium. The situation among the tribals is different. Tribals speak a dialect which is a mixture of Tamil Telugu Kannada and Malayalam. Being in Tamil Nadu learning Tamil becomes imperative. But the parents of the children wanted English. Considering all these aspects a bilingual syllabus was designed and we have it in place for the children..

The first 2 years of schooling is more oral than written and so the children can learn both languages through picture cards and flash cards. By the end of class 2 the student will have enough competency in both languages and at that point of opt for 1st language and second language streams.

The following URL will give you an idea as to the use of teaching tools in rural India that Vidya Vanam has incorporated.

www.india-seminar.com/2004/536/536%20padmanabha%20rao%20&%20et%20al.htm.

If you have problems opening the link let me know. 


(8) You have mentioned that your teachers get trained in Bangalore / Pondicherry. Are there any specific facilities/organizations you are referring to?. 
Our teachers were trained in Montessori methods and also on a bilingual curriculum at Isai Ambalam Pondicherry. We also have invited teachers from metropolitan areas to come and teach the teachers. We plan to do more of this next year. Our goal is to have a nucleus of teachers who then can train new recruits as they come along. 

I trust that I have answered your queries. Since my yahoo acct sometimes act up, (I did not receive your email of Jan 3) please cc any response also to premarangachary@vidyavanam.org.

Sincerely,

Prema Rangachary. 

